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Meeting MINUTES JULY 14, 2011
Opening: A public meeting of the Fellsmere Water Control District was called to order at 10:00 a.m. on July 14, 2011 held at the office of the District 109 N. Willow Street, Fellsmere, Florida. Mike Monroe called the meeting to order. 
Supervisor’s present were Mike Monroe, Clifford Tyson and Richard Carnell.

Others present were, Paul Amos, Marvin Carter, George Simons, Rodney Tillman, and Joyce Hertel.

Approval of Minutes

A motion duly made by Clifford Tyson and seconded by Richard Carnell the Minutes of May 12, 2011 were approved as mailed.
Bailey bridge:

Rodney presented to the Engineer drawings that he received from James Skellion and Ron Coggins of SJRWMD from the previous afternoon. The Bridge permit was discussed also the recreation plan for the buffer preserve and the removal of the scope of indemnification from the public use of the bridge over the District right-of-way. It was determined that indemnification will be added into the special conditions of the permit. Also, the right to remove the bridge or have the bridge removed should it cause an obstruction to the Main Canal.  The public cannot drive vehicle across the bridge. Since the engineer and attorney did not have time to go over the information provided, the bridge permit will be tabled until a full package of information including a recreation plan for the buffer preserve (state park) is presented to staff and the Board.
Engineer’s Report: 
George stated that he had received an e-mail from Jason Nunemaker from the City of Fellsmere (COF) requesting the silting of the sub-laterals along Myrtle Street be cleaned in conjunction with the paving and replacements of the culverts along Myrtle Street. Rodney explained that the District has been asking the COF for the use of the City dump truck for the canal maintenance for a few months. Rodney stated that when the City provides the dump truck the maintenance of the Cities sub-laterals using the District Backhoe will begin.
George updated the Board on the BMAP meetings and discussed the problem 298 Water Control Districts are having with DEP in regards to the discharge from their conveyance systems. He added David Gunner of IRFWCD is taking the lead in presenting the 298 districts position in regards to the BMAP.

George and Marvin also talked about the B&W permit and its resubmitted permit and presented a drawing showing the changes. 
A motion was made by Clifford and seconded by Richard that when the District’s engineering firm CAI is satisfied that it has sufficient information the pre-construction permit can be issued.

District Boundaries: 

The District boundaries were discussed and it was decided that the District will move forward with the process of redefining the District boundaries along the west side of the District. At this time, the District will continue to include the part of the buffer preserve (state park) that lies within the District boundaries. This is due to discharges from that property that cannot be prevented at this time.
A motion was made by Clifford and seconded by Richard that the Staff of the District be empowered to meet and come up with the necessary changes to protect the District regarding the boundary changes.

FEMA, FIRM MAPS: as a result of the Boundaries changing, the new levee being built by SJRWMD, will be the new western boundary of the District and as such needs to meet FEMA requirements for levees.  

A motion was made by Richard and seconded by Clifford that Marvin and George of CAI write a letter to SJRWMD requesting that SJRWMD provide FEMA accreditation of the new levee, so that FEMA can include the new levee as the western protection for Fellsmere Water Control District so that flood insurance rates will not be astronomical for the landowners.  
Attorney’s Report: 
Paul Amos updated the Board on the changes that would be required for the District to convert to another type of District. He stated that the District needs to analyze how the changing of the District would affect the District in regards to storm water discharges etc and to landowner rights. This was discussed at length and it was decided that the staff should put together a package showing the pros and cons of the District converting to another type district. Control of projects within the District was discussed and the District retention of those controls for projects. This was also to be included in the package.

Marvin shared with the Board a letter from Terry Lewis to Robert Ulevich, SJWCD 
Re: St. Johns and Sebastian River Improvement District Charters. The body of the letter read: 
The following is a general overview of the changes to the legislative charters for the St. Johns and Sebastian River Districts along with an explanation of how the districts can operate procedurally in the future. The general overview is as follows:

1. The Districts were converted from single-purpose water control districts, responsible for the construction and maintenance of water control facilities within the districts, to multi-purpose improvement districts.

2. The improvement districts have the statutory power to build and maintain every type of municipal infrastructure (roads, bridges, water supply, sewage treatment and disposal, environmental restoration projects, recreational facilities, etc.) and provide any kind of municipal service (fire and emergency rescue, mosquito control, security, etc.) that  a city or county would provide with the exception of public safety. Any improvements initiated by the districts must be in compliance with the adopted comprehensive plan administered by the county (or city, if district land is within a city.)
3. The improvements or services provided by the districts are for the exclusive benefit of the district landowners and are paid for by the landowners through annual assessments on their land. The districts are empowered to levy 2 types of assessments. Assessments can be levied to respectively:

a. Pay for new facilities or,

b. For maintenance and operations.

For sake of clarity, I call them “capital improvement” assessments and “maintenance” assessments. Currently, I think both districts only levy assessments for “maintenance”.
4. The districts are empowered to sell bonds to pay for capital improvements. For example, if a landowner with 1,000 acres wants to develop a DRI that has $5,000,000 worth of roads, water, etc., he would present the district board with a development plan. The board would approve the plan, and authorize the sale of $5,000,000 in bonds and those bonds would be used to build the public infrastructure for the development. The bonds would be paid off by a “capital improvements’ assessment on the landowner’s land (only) that would be levied and collected by the district for the next 30 years.

5. This brings me to the next point. Improvement districts are authorized to create “units of development” within the district. Using my example of the landowner with 1,000 acres, he would actually be requesting that the district create a 1,000 acre “unit of development” that would then be assessed at a different rate than the rest of the district for the capital improvements necessary for his development and the maintenance of the new development itself. In effect, the district would create a mini-district and put the assessments on the county tax roll as such. The money collected from the assessments on his land would be accounted for separately than the district-wide assessments and would be used to pay for the public improvements on his land.

6. So far as governance, the districts will still have 3 member boards, elected by acreage. However, at some time in the future, per Chapter 189, Florida Statutes, residents of the districts can petition the boards for a referendum on whether the boards should be expanded to 5 members and converted over time to popularly elected boards.
From a procedural and operational standpoint, I think the following is most important:

1. For the time being, nothing will change so far as district operations. The districts will take care of water control, (they still have all the power contained in Chapter 298) just as they always have.

2. The districts are not subject to any new laws or requirements as a result of the charter amendments.

3. The changes will start when that mythical 1,000 acre landowner requests the creation of a unit of development to begin urban development. When that occurs the process will be as follows:

a. The landowner presents the board with a plan for development and requests creation of a unit of development and the sale of bonds for public infrastructure.

b. The board will conduct a series of noticed public hearings to consider adoption of an amendment to its water control plan and creation of a unit of development.

c. At the Same time, a parallel procedure is initiated using Chapter 197, Florida Statutes in order perfect the necessary assessments on the landowner’s property and place them on the county tax roll. This will involve the district working with the County Property Appraiser and public hearings on the proposed assessments.

d. Assuming all goes well; the board will approve the landowner’s proposal, amend its water control plan, create a unit of development and adopt an assessment schedule at the same time.

e. With all of the above accomplished, the district will then validate and sell bonds for the infrastructure. This is a circuit court process. When the bonds are sold (or before), the district will have required the landowner to present a detailed (engineered) infrastructure plan for the development. As the infrastructure is constructed and the district engineer confirms it is built according to plan, the district will distribute bond money to the contractors that are building the facilities.
f. Once the infrastructure is built and the bond money has been used up, the district will begin to pay the bonds down annually for the next 30 years by collecting “capital improvements” assessments from the landowner’s lands. If the landowner is successful and sells his development, the assessments will then become the obligations of the 3rd party purchaser of his land.
g. In addition to the “capital improvements” assessments, the 1,000 acres will also pay an annual maintenance assessment which will be a different amount than the undeveloped portions of the district since maintenance costs will be higher for the developed land.

Sincerely, 

Terry E. Lewis

A motion was made by Clifford and seconded Richard that the Superintendent, Engineers and Attorneys meet and come up with a package of the Pros and Cons of the District converting to Community Improvement District to be presented no later than the September 8, 2011 meeting. 

Treasurers/Superintendent Report: 
Rodney stated that the financial affairs are in good shape except for the investments which are still not making any money. 
Rodney and Joyce discussed the District acquiring a website and presented different names available for the District from GoDaddy.com. This was discussed.  Rodney and Joyce were instructed to get with other districts and the COF to see how their websites were constructed and what the fees are.

A motion was made by Richard seconded by Clifford that Rodney and Joyce are empowered to reserve three possible names for the website. 

Joyce stated that at the Florida Association of Special Districts Conference Rodney received a plaque stating that FASD is recognizing him as the District Manager of the Year for 2011. The Board and staff congratulated him for his accomplishment.
Supervisor’s Report: Richard Carnell reported that at Rodney’s urging he attended the Florida Association of Special District’s Conference held at Key Largo stating that he got CLE’s and gained a lot of information about districts as well as being able to network with other districts and Terry Lewis General Counsel and lobbyist for the Association.
Public Comments: No public comments.

Meeting was adjourned at 12:05 p.m. by Mike Monroe. 
The next general meeting will be at September 8, 2011 @ 10:00 A.M. in Fellsmere at the District’s Office. 
_________________________                                                 _______________________

Mike Monroe President                                                               Joyce Hertel

Board of Supervisors                                                                    Secretary
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